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	MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING

THE MEDINAH PARK DISTRICT, DUPAGE COUNTY, ILLINOIS

NOVEMBER 17, 2021

	The Regular Meeting of the Board of Commissioners of the Medinah Park District, DuPage County, Illinois was held on Wednesday, November 17, 2021 at the Connolly Recreation Center located at 22W130 Thorndale Avenue, Medinah, Illinois.                                     

The meeting was called to order at 7:31 PM by the President Jean Ott.                                                                          

Roll Call was taken showing the following members present:                      

Commissioners    Jean Ott, President; Maryann Grygiel, Vice-President;

Present:                John Blankenship, Treasurer; Irene Jarocinski, Commissioner
                             Russell Bean, Commissioner 
Absent:                 
Also Present:     
Bruce Baum, Executive Director/Secretary; Vince DeGrado, Superintendent of Parks; Maria Piworski, Supt. of Finance/HR;
                             Frank Wendling, Supt. of Recreation 
                             Guests: Wayne Meyers, Gokhan Cukurova  
Commissioner Ott recognized a quorum.  
Commissioner Ott led the Pledge of Allegiance.

Commissioner Ott asked if there were any additions, corrections or deletions to the Agenda.  Mr. Baum stated that we do not need to go into Executive Session this evening.  It was moved by Commissioner Blankenship and seconded by Commissioner Bean to approve the Agenda as presented.  Commissioner Ott asked for discussion.  There was none. 
ROLL CALL VOTE:

Aye:       Jean Ott, Maryann Grygiel, John Blankenship, Irene Jarocinski, Russell Bean
Nay:       None

Absent:  None
Motion Carried.  

It was moved by Commissioner Blankenship and seconded by Commissioner Bean to approve the Regular Meeting Minutes of October 20, 2021 as presented.  Commissioner Ott asked for discussion.  There was none.
ROLL CALL VOTE:

Aye:        Maryann Grygiel, John Blankenship, Irene Jarocinski, Russell Bean, Jean Ott 
Nay:        None

Absent:   None
Motion Carried.  

It was moved by Commissioner Ott and seconded by Commissioner Grygiel to approve the Executive Session Meeting Minutes of October 20, 2021 as presented.  Commissioner Ott asked for discussion. There was none.  
ROLL CALL VOTE:

Aye:       John Blankenship, Irene Jarocinski, Russell Bean, Jean Ott, Maryann Grygiel 
Nay:       None

Absent:  None
Motion Carried.
It was moved by Commissioner Grygiel and seconded by Commissioner Blankenship to approve the Special Meeting Minutes of November 4, 2021 as presented.  Commissioner Ott asked for discussion.  Commissioner Ott wished clarification on the September Regular Meeting minutes being properly amended.  A copy is provided.
ROLL CALL VOTE:

Aye:         Irene Jarocinski, Russell Bean, Jean Ott, Maryann Grygiel

Nay:         None

Absent:    None

Abstain:   John Blankenship

Motion Carried.

Commissioner Ott asked if there was any Written/Verbal correspondence from the public to staff or commissioners.  Director Baum read a communication from Mr. Larry Zoltek, son of former Park Commissioner Steve Zoltek, on the passing of the former Commissioner.  Mr. Zoltek was elected to office in 1967 and again in 1973.  An honorarium will be sent on behalf of the District.  Commissioners reviewed a draft letter addressed to the Felcan family and directed Director Baum to send the information to the Felcan family via electronic mail.
There were no citizen comments. 
It was moved by Commissioner Blankenship and seconded by Commissioner Bean to approve the payment of past bills dated October 21, 2021 totaling $6,782.24.  Commissioner Ott asked for discussion.  There was none.
ROLL CALL VOTE:

Aye:       Russell Bean, Jean Ott, Maryann Grygiel, John Blankenship, Irene Jarocinski
Nay:       None

Absent:  None
Motion Carried.
It was moved by Commissioner Ott and seconded by Commissioner Bean to approve the payment of past bills dated November 2, 2021 totaling $13,759.74.  Commissioner Ott asked for discussion.  There was none.
ROLL CALL VOTE:

Aye:           Jean Ott, Maryann Grygiel, John Blankenship, Irene Jarocinski, Russell Bean

Nay:           None

Absent:      None

Motion Carried.

It was moved by Commissioner Blankenship and seconded by Commissioner Bean to approve the payment of future bills dated November 17, 2021 totaling $61,951.82.  Commissioner Ott asked for discussion.  Commissioner Ott had a question regarding submittal of 2 different checks to the same company in this bill run. Director Baum explained the check requests came from two different staff members regarding two separate billing invoices.  The Lightitech invoice was for 50% of the total contract.  The Assurance Fire & Safety invoice is for the annual inspection of fire extinguishers.  The NorComm billing is provided quarterly.  Check 4593 is for Afterschool programs that are taught by a contractual vendor.  
ROLL CALL VOTE:

Aye:        Maryann Grygiel, John Blankenship, Irene Jarocinski, Russell Bean, Jean Ott
Nay:        None

Absent:   None

Motion Carried.

It was moved by Commissioner Blankenship and seconded by Commissioner Bean to approve salaries, social security, mediocre and IMRF (liability) dated October, 2021 of $48,098.39.  Commissioner Ott asked for discussion.  There was none.
ROLL CALL VOTE:

Aye,       Irene Jarocinski, Lance Murphy, John Blankenship, Jean Ott, Maryann Grygiel
Nay:       None

Absent:  None

Motion Carried.
The Treasurer’s Report for the month ending October 31, 2021 was given by Treasurer Blankenship.  The report will be filed for future auditing purposes.
Supt. DeGrado provided his written report in the packet.  Outside projects are coming to a close for the fall season.  He mentioned the upgrade to the ballfield and tennis court lights.  Commissioner Ott complimented the work along the creek bed at South Thorndale.  Commissioner Bean brought up the ongoing parking lot water puddle issues at Meacham Creek Park.  Supt. DeGrado provided the history on the construction of the parking lot.     
Supt. Wendling provided his written report in the packet.  The October special events went well (Halloween Happenings, Haunted House).  Facility rentals are up this fall.  The winter youth basketball program is scheduled to get underway this December. Two sponsorships and a donation related to recreation programming were accepted in October.  Donations to the Recreation division are budgeted into the Recreation Fund.            
Supt. Piworski provided her written report in the packet.  The District currently has 17 part-time employees.  The annual health insurance open enrollment is currently underway for full time employees. The annual levy will be approved this evening.  Staff is currently working on the annual 2022 fiscal budget.  
Director Baum provided Safety Coordinator Goode’s report to the Board.  Commissioner Ott reminded staff that some front door risk management stickers needs updating.  Commissioners had a brief discussion on Conceal/Carry laws in Illinois.
Attorney Bryan Mraz was not in attendance at the November meeting.  There was no Attorney’s Report.  Commissioner Jarocinski questioned the attorney’s late invoicing as we are just approving payment for the month of May.  
Director Baum answered questions of the Commissioners related to his monthly report and provided enhanced information on specific noted topics. 
NEDSRA information per the written report was provided.  
Staff continues to work toward completing stages of the budget calendar timeline.  This evening will see passage of the 2021 Tax Levy.  A rough 1st draft of the 2022 fiscal budget is in your packet.  Two additional drafts are still to come.  
Director Baum mentioned the Tax Levy ordinance will come up later in this evening’s agenda.  Upon approval, the Levy will be filed with the DuPage County Clerk in late November/early December.
Director Baum mentioned some items that will be visited at the December board meeting.  Items could include the possible transfer of funds ordinances and Board Manual discussion. 
Director Baum provided the Board with the monthly Activity/Project Log via electronic mail as of November 12, 2021.
Director Baum mentioned that due to lack of Fitness Center usage by membership, starting in January, 2022 the Connolly Recreation Center will close at 12:00pm on Saturdays and will be closed on Sundays.  Rental requests for the facility will be honored based upon staff availability to cover Saturday afternoon/evening and Sunday rentals.
Director Baum reminded the Board about the IPRA/IAPD Conference.  Interested board members will need to respond accordingly with their interest by early December.
The initial draft of the 2022 fiscal budget is included but much work still needs to take place as we move forward within this timeline of production.  The 2nd draft in December will be much further along and we will conclude with a 3rd and final draft for the January meeting that will be tied to the 2022 Budget and Appropriations Ordinance.  Updates to the 5 year rolling budget are taking place and will be more detailed in the next two drafts as are updates to the District’s capital project/equipment replacement projections.  Items to be aware of through the first draft include revenues and expenses tied to the possible OSLAD Grant for Thorndale Park.  These numbers (broken down equally between the 2022 and 2023 fiscal years) place the district budget into the negative numbers significantly (primarily within the capital projects line items).  Should the Grant application prove unsuccessful, these figures will be removed.  Other budget items that came up for discussion from Commissioners included bus maintenance, building maintenance, Meacham Creek annual maintenance, annual memberships, land acquisition, special event expenses and IAPD/IPRA events.  Review of Recreation division revenues and expenses still require additional budget work.   
The packet includes an update of the 2022 agency goals per the direction of the Board.    
The District received a communication from the DuPage County Stormwater Management division asking if the District had any interest in continuing to pursue a remedy for water/flooding issues at the far eastern end of Springhill Park and the private property at 7N054 Sycamore in Medinah via an Intergovernmental Agreement (IGA) with the County.  The Board asked Director Baum to invite a County of DuPage representative associated with this possible project to the December board meeting.  MPD legal counsel would need to work with DuPage County on an IGA and be in attendance on Dec. 15.
Commissioner Ott asked if any Commissioners had any comments.  Commissioner Jarocinski commented on citizen interaction regarding the project at Nordic Park.  Commissioner Grygiel complimented Rec Supervisor Healy and Supt. Wendling on the Halloween Happenings event.  She also mentioned the condition of a police officer that was shot in the line of duty in Bensenville who is a resident of Roselle.  Commissioner Bean mentioned work that was being done at Nordic Park.  He referenced the shade canopies on the equipment at Nordic and wondered about warranties for same.  Commissioner Ott thanked the parks department on the work at the tennis courts, thanked the recreation department on the fall soccer season and the Halloween events.  Discussion continued on the commissioner email system.  Commissioner Ott also mentioned the issue surrounding some of the District’s website required information (agenda, minutes) not being updated for many months.  Director Baum explained the issues surrounding the Active Net website data space problem related to attachments on the site.  We continue to work with Active Net to solve the problem.   
Citizen Cukurova commended Commissioner Bean on his questions related to Nordic Park equipment warranties.  He requested the last 3 years of detailed expenses related to work at Goodenough Park, Meacham Creek Park and Manary Park.  If Citizen Cukurova wishes this information, he must do this via a FOIA request.  He asked about other architectural landscape design firms (professional services) being looked at in the future.  Professional services in Illinois, by park code, do not need to be RFP’d or RFQ’d.  He asked about trail expansion at the main entrance to Goodenough Park. 
There was no Unfinished/Old business before the Board of Commissioners.

It was moved by Commissioner Blankenship and seconded by Commissioner Grygiel to adopt Ordinance 21-2, an Ordinance levying the taxes of the Medinah Park District for its fiscal year beginning January 1, 2021 and ending December 31, 2021.  Commissioner Ott asked for discussion.  There was none. 
ROLL CALL VOTE:

Aye:       Irene Jarocinski, Russell Bean, Jean Ott, Maryann Grygiel, John Blankenship
Nay:       None

Absent:  None

Motion Carried. 
It was moved by Commissioner Blankenship and seconded by Commissioner Bean to approve the 2022 schedule of Regular Board Meetings of the Medinah Park District as amended (change December, 2022 date to December 14).  Commissioner Ott asked for discussion.  There was none.
ROLL CALL VOTE:

Aye:       Russell Bean, Jean Ott, Maryann Grygiel, John Blankenship, Irene Jarocinski
Nay:       None

Absent:  None

Motion Carried. 
It was moved by Commissioner Blankenship and seconded by Commissioner Grygiel to appoint Jean Ott as Medinah Park District delegate to the 2022 IAPD Annual Meeting and Irene Jarocinski, Russell Bean and Maryann Grygiel as Alternate delegates, respectively.  Commissioner Ott asked for discussion.  There was none.
ROLL CALL VOTE:

Aye,       Jean Ott, Maryann Grygiel, John Blankenship, Irene Jarocinski, Russell Bean
Nay:       None

Absent:  None

Motion Carried. 
It was moved by Commissioner Blankenship and seconded by Commissioner Bean to approve Resolution 21-14, a resolution approving an agreement between the Medinah Park District and Buck Brothers, Inc. for the purchase of a John Deere Gator Utility Vehicle.  Commissioner Ott asked for discussion.  Commissioner Jarocinski asked about the present John Deere Gator and what its future intended use will be.  Director Baum answered that we will continue to use the 2009 Gator for parts and will use it until it no longer performs.  There is no trade in capability.    
ROLL CALL VOTE:

Aye:         Maryann Grygiel, John Blankenship, Irene Jarocinski, Russell Bean, Jean Ott
Nay:         None

Absent:    None

Motion Carried.

The Board of Commissioners further discussed the option of holding an X-Mas Holiday commissioner/staff event at a local venue owned by the Wood Dale Park District.  Director Baum is going to attain pricing and availability for this particular venue.  
It was moved by Commissioner Blankenship and seconded by Commissioner Ott to adjourn the Regular Meeting of the Board of Commissioners of November 17, 2021 at 8:51PM.  Commissioner Ott asked for discussion.  There was none.
ROLL CALL VOTE:
Aye:          John Blankenship, Irene Jarocinski, Russell Bean, Jean Ott, Maryann Grygiel
Nay:          None

Absent:     None

Motion Carried.
Respectfully submitted,
___________________________

Bruce E. Baum
Board Secretary

 Date: ____________________                                   

 ______________________________

 Jean I. Ott, President

	Call to Order

Roll Call

Pledge of Allegiance

Approval of November 17, 2021 Agenda

Approval of the
Regular Meeting

Minutes: October 20, 2021
Approval of Executive Session Minutes – 

October 20, 2021
Approval of Special Meeting Minutes – November 4, 2021

Written/Verbal Correspondence from Citizens to Board and/or staff
Citizen Comments: (for items not on the agenda)

Approval of Past Bills:   October 21, 2021 - $6,782.24
Approval of Past Bills: November 2, 2021 - $13,759.74
Approval of Future Bills:  November 17, 2021 - $61,951.82
Approval of Salaries, Social Security, Medicare and IMRF(liability)-October, 2021 - $48,098.39
Treasurer’s Report – October 31, 2021
Parks / Maintenance Report

Recreation Report

Finance/HR Report
Safety Report
Attorney’s Report

Director’s Notes:
NEDSRA

2021-22 Budget Calendar
Filing of Tax Levy Ordinance
December Agenda Items
Activity/Project Log Update
Winter/Spring Facility Hours
2022 IPRA/IAPD Conference
Items for Discussion:
2022 Fiscal Budget (Draft #1) 
Agency Goals Update
County/MPD Intergovernment Agreement discussion – Sycamore Avenue address water issues.
Commissioner Comments
Citizen Comments 
Unfinished/Old Business

New Business 
Ordinance 21-2 : Tax Levy

Approval of Schedule of 2022 Regular Board Meeting dates.
IAPD Annual Meeting Representative

Resolution 21-14:  John Deere Gator Utility Vehicle Purchase
Other Business
Adjournment


	
	


